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P-R-0-C-E-E-D-I-N-G-S
(Commencing at approximately 7:30 p.m.)

PRESIDENT OAKES: Good evening,

everyone. I'd 1ike to call to order the
Regular Council Meeting of December 8, 2025.

Ms. Denne, would you please call the
roll.

MS. DENNE: Yes.

Mr. Consolmagno?

(Not present.)

MS. DENNE: Ms. Kamenicky?
MS. KAMENICKY: Here.

MS. DENNE: Mr. Oakes?
PRESIDENT OAKES: Here.
MS. DENNE: Mr. Cenci?

MR. CENCTI: Here.

MS. DENNE: Mr. Janosik?
MR. JANOSIK: Here.

MS. DENNE: Mr. Jenkins?
MR. JENKINS: Here.

MS. DENNE: Mr. Espinar?
MR. ESPINAR: Here.

MS. DENNE: Ms. Garis?
MS. GARIS: Here.

MS. DENNE: Ms. Flinn?
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MS. FLINN: Here.

PRESIDENT OAKES: Eight members
present.

Could we please now stand for the

Pledge.

(Whereupon, the Pledge of Allegiance
was recited.)

PRESIDENT OAKES: Okavy. Under Chair
Announcements, we had an executive session
November 24th between 6:30 and 6:45 to discuss
personnel issues.

Now I'd like to move. I'm going to
grab this microphone over there.

(Brief pause.)

PRESIDENT OAKES: So, we have a
couple awards that usually the Mayor would do
this. But this is a Councilmember, so I guess
I get the opportunity to do this and the honor
of doing this.

So, Ms. Flinn, could you please come
up here so I can embarrass you in front of
everyone.

(Applause.)

PRESIDENT OAKES: So, here is a
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plaque. Lindsay -- or, Ms. Flinn, she's our
Chair and liaison to Public Works -- Public
Works and Maintenance. She, unfortunately,

gets to spend all the cash most of the time
because we have a lot of maintenance,
equipment, etcetera, that goes in and out of
every day.

She also is on our Parks and Rec in

numerous liaison positions. So, she's always
there. Any time you need anything, she
answers the phone. There's about a million

documents she has to go through before every
Council meeting.

So, we're really sad to see you go.

We've worked together. We stood at the poles
together four years ago. So, it's wvery sad to
see you go. But we appreciate all the time

and professionalism that you put into this.
Would you like to say a few words?
MS. FLINN: I'"ll have a few more
words to say later. But this is definitely a
bittersweet evening for me.
Thank you so much, all of Council,
Bethel Park, staff, and everybody.

And so I'll say more later. Thank
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PRESIDENT OAKES: Okavy. Thank you
again, Lindsay.

(Applause.)

PRESIDENT OAKES: Okavy. Now I'd like
to bring up Mr. Espinar very quickly here.

MR. ESPINAR: Thanks, John.

PRESIDENT OAKES: Mr. Espinar 1s on
our Legislative Committee, our ambulance
service, and multiple other liaison positions.
He is leaving. And i1it's bittersweet as well.
It's sad to see him go.

Again, we talk all the time. And,
yvyou know, he helps us with the day-to-day
operations. Always a good person to have, a
good ear to have to give -- to really help the
community, and the time he puts in for his
residents.

So, Mr. Espinar, would you like to
say a few words?

MR. ESPINAR: I would like to say a
lot right now.

Thank you first and foremost to all
members of Council. It has been an incredible

journey. Thank you to the staff as well.
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Thank you, Chief Arnold, Chief Gerber, and
Chief Morris. Some of them are here tonight,
some of them are not. But it has been an
incredible Jjourney.

After serving in the military for ten
and a half years, I have never felt that same
camaraderie as I have here being on Council.
This has been an incredible Jjourney.

Having students of mine in the past
as well in here in the room, it Jjust
highlights the special evening like this
tonight.

I wanted to say first, thank you to

my three wonderful children, Christiano,

Audriana, and Santino (all phonetic). They
have sacrificed a lot for -- of my time.

With- -- without them -- they're my -- they're
my all. So, they have been here for the last

four years.

It has been a true honor to be able
to represent the citizens of Bethel Park, a
community that has given me so much since
1987. I graduated from Bethel Park, served in
the military. Never thought I'd come back,

and here we are.
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Thank you to former President Moury.
Thank you to President Oakes. It has been a
wonderful opportunity, and something that I

don't take too lightly.

Mayor, I can't say enough. Thank you
for all your support, your guidance. Your
yvears of experience have been incredible. So,
thank vyou. Thank you. Thank vyou.

To the residents, thank you for
believing in me, trusting me, communicating
with me, sharing your vision with me, and
allowing me to advocate for you. It is not a
responsibility that I've taken lightly.

So, I know Bethel Park is heading 1in
the right way. Thank yvou to staff, the amount
of support and...

I'm really upset at you right now,
John, just because you didn't give me any
preview that this was happening. So this 1is
off the cuff right here.

But thank you, honesty, to staff. It
has been -- the amount of people that have the
willingness to want to do something good for
our community and working together and sharing

their knowledge and their passion.
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Man, I couldn't be happier for the
decision to come back to Bethel Park and to
serve our community and to just be surrounded
with some incredible, just incredible,
incredible people, incredible people.

This decision is not a decision that
has come lightly. This is a decision that has
only kind of fueled me to be more active and
power more of our wonderful youth.

Love you, guys. You guys are why I'm
here.

And making sure that we continue to
make Bethel Park a wonderful place to raise a

family and to live and to grow old.

So, thank you all. Thank you from
the bottom of my heart. It means a lot. Love
you all. And we'll miss you guys.

But I will not go away. I will still

somehow find my way in, hopefully, serving in
another capacity to our Municipality and our
community and really giving that meaning of
what a community really and truly is.

So, thank you, thank you, thank vyou,
thank you, it has been a true honor.

(Applause.)
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PRESIDENT OAKES: Thank you,
Mr. Espinar.

Fortunately, for me, I get to say a
few things. Unfortunately for you guys.

But I would like to start with,
first, I'm wearing this suit coat. Amanda
bought it for me. But, also, my mom 1is tuning
in on YouTube because she wanted to see me
wear this. And now she gets to see
Mr. Jenkins as well wear his holiday spirit.
So, that's pretty good.

Mr. Espinar hit a good note. I'd
like to thank Amanda and my three kids. That

the time I spend away doing this, and the time

we all spend away doing this, is -- Jjust the
time we put in 1is crazy. We love the
community. We love what we do. So -- so, you

know, I have to thank you them.

I'd 1like to go down and Jjust spend
some time and thank everyone.

We'll start with Ms. Flinn, and her
taking a huge liaison committee position. It
takes a lot of time.

Ms. Garis, she's on a ton of things.

She's on the Library Board, the School
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District liaison committee, the community
organizations.

Just the time everybody puts in 1is
really great. So, I want to appreciate -- or
I want to thank you, Ms. Garis.

Mr. Espinar, for all the above
things.

And I have to turn to Mr. McTiernan.
I believe once you're not on Council, the
three-minute rule does apply. I wanted to

state that.

Mr. Jenkins -- Mr. Jenkins, he took
on the role as Planning and Zoning. That's
one of our four big liaison committees. And

he has to attend a bunch of meetings, Zoning
Hearing Board, Planning and Zoning. And the
time he puts in is just really great. So,

away from his family as well.

So, we'd like to thank him. He's on
a number of other committees as well. But
that's -- that's the one that really puts in

so much time and really helps our future of
Bethel Park with zoning, with planning, with
new building.

So, thank you very much, Mr. Jenkins.
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I'd 1like to thank my Vice President,
Mr. Consolmagno, who couldn't be here tonight.
Always lending an ear and always available by
phone for calling, and helping out all vyear
long. He was my right-hand guy through the
years. So I'd like to really thank him.

I'"d 1like to thank Ms. Denne, our

Manager. Her experience i1is second to none.
She has to hear -- I have to hear from her.
But she has to hear from me daily. And it's

not always the best phone call.

So, she's so professional, puts 1in a

lot of time, more than all of us. But we
really want to thank Ms. Denne as well.
Mr. Janosik, he also serves on a

bunch of boards and committees, the Library
Board, the School District Board, pension --
both of our pension committees, Police and
non-police, which would be our regular union
employee.

So, Mr. Janosik, thank you wvery much
for that.

Health, Safety and Welfare, and
Mr. Cenci. He deals with the Police

Department, first and foremost. But the
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ambulance service and everything with first
responders, and really Jjust does a great job,
keeps everything sound. That's one the things
we never have to really worry about.

So, thank you very much, Mr. Cenci.

Ms. Kamenicky, probably one of the
most time-consuming was General Policy and
Finance, budget meetings. Everything on how
we move forward in Bethel Park starts with our
General Policy and Finance.

So I wanted to make sure I thank you,
and thank you for your time. I really
appreciate it.

Last, I'd like to thank -- last but
not least, I'd like to thank Mayor Allen.
Whenever we have some really tough situations
or, you know, we don't know where to turn, I
can always call Mayor Allen, our senior
statesman. He i1is just a grand person.

So, I want to thank him very much as
well.

So, I'd like to thank our Police
Department. I'd 1like to thank everyone. I'd
like to thank Public Works, our Parks and

Recreation, our Administration staff, Planning
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and Zoning, Community Services.

I don't -- I don't -- I'm going to
forget so many. But, you know, those are --
those are the ones that are Jjust coming to
mind. But everyone day-to-day as part of our
staff that really helps out.

Probably most important, I'd like to
thank the residents, the volunteers. We have
so many volunteers. That's one of the things
that I was so impressed when I moved here was
the volunteerism and, you know, how everyone
acts as a group. I've never seen that before.

So, I want to thank the community,
the volunteers, all the groups, and the
non-profits. We wouldn't be Bethel Park
without them.

So, without further ado, that's all I

have.

I want to now move on to the
resignation of Pam Dobos; and Mr. Janosik.

MR. JANOSIK: One Chair Announcement
tonight, President Oakes, the resignation of

Pam Dobos from the Shade Tree Commission.
I move to accept the resignation of

Pam Dobos from the Shade Tree effective 11/30
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of '25.

MR. JENKINS: Second.

PRESIDENT OAKES: I have a motion
from Mr. Janosik, a second from Mr. Jenkins

that we accept the resignation of Pam Dobos
from the Shade Tree Commission effective

11/30/2025.

And, Ms. Denne, would you please call
the roll.

MR. JANOSIK: Hold on.

PRESIDENT OAKES: Oh.

MR. JANOSIK: One comment. I just
want to give a shout out to Pam. Many people
know her here. She's a -- I'm not going to

say what year, but she's a Bethel Park
graduate. She served on the School Board for
at least a decade, maybe two. After that, she
moved over to the Shade Tree Commission to
help us here.

And I just thank her from the bottom
our heart. She did a great job, and we're
going to miss her.

PRESIDENT OAKES: Thank you very
much.

Any other comments?
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(No response.)

PRESIDENT OAKES:

you please

MS.

MS.

MS.

call the

DENNE :

roll.

Ms .

KAMENICKY:

DENNE :

Mr.

PRESIDENT OAKES:

MS.

MR .

MS.

MR .

MS.

MR .

MS.

MR .

MS.

MS.

MS.

MS.

DENNE :

CENCTI:

DENNE :

JANOSIK:

DENNE :

JENKINS:

DENNE :

ESPINAR:

DENNE :

GARIS:

DENNE :

FLINN:

Ye

Mr.

Ye

Mr.

PRESIDENT OAKES:

Ms. Denne, would

Kamenicky?

Janosik?
S .
Jenkins?
S .

Espinar?

Motion carries 8

Thank you very much, Ms. Dobos.

Now we'd like to

of the Officials; and

Christine.

the

turn to the Reports

Library Director,

15
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MS. McINTOSH: Good evening. My name
is Christine. I'm the Director of your Public

Library, where we provide opportunities to

explore, learn, create, and connect.

November statistics. We had 7,713
visitors to the Library. That is an average
of 257 visitors per operating day. Those

patrons borrowed just over 19,000 physical
items and 8,000 electronic e-book, e-audio or
e-video items. That represents a cost savings
of $718,000 for the month of November based on
a retail cost of a book at $26.

The Library hosted 58 onsite and 54
outreach programs for youth and adults, with
1,916 people in attendance.

In addition to our regular Story
Time, which we host weekdays Monday through
Friday at 10:30 a.m., the Library has a few
special programs this month.

On Saturday, December 13th, at
10:30 a.m., we are hosting Sensory Explorers.
This is for ages two to five, with a
caregiver, where children will experience
sensory exploration and learning while

reading, creating, playing, and socializing.
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This program will include multiple themed
sensory stations to explore.

And then Sunday, December 22nd, this
is usually from noon until 4, we have
old-school adult Dungeons and Dragons at the
Library. It's very popular. But we 1invite
new or experienced players to come.

And just a few, guick announcements.
The Library will be closed Wednesday, December
24th and Thursday, December 25th for the
Christmas holiday. And we'll open at noon on
Friday, the 26th.

And then we will also be closed
Wednesday, December 31st, Thursday, January
l1st for the New Year holiday. And the Library
will open at noon on Friday, January 2nd.

And that is all I have this evening.

PRESIDENT OAKES: Thank you very
much, Christine.

We'd like to now turn to the Police
Chief's Report; and Chief Arnold.

CHIEF ARNOLD: Good evening,
everyone.

Tonight i1is a very bittersweet night

for the Police Department. We have a very
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special recognition to make tonight.

K9 Officer Drew Jacobs and K9 Jeez,
could you please step forward.

Tonight, i1it's my honor to recognize
Jeez —-- K9 Jeez and Officer Jacobs for their
partnership as a K9 team.

You wouldn't know it, but this past
weekend Jeez turned 11 years old. He's still
very puppy-like. But he's had an amazing
nine-year career here with the Police
Department. And he 1is set to due -- he 1is set
to retire at the end of the month.

At this time, we would like to
present him with a citation and a medal for
his distinguished service with Bethel Park.

The citation reads: The Bethel Park
Police Department hereby recognizes and
commends K9 Jeez and his handler Officer
Jacobs for their exemplary dedication,
courage, and unwavering service to Bethel
Park.

Throughout his distinguished
nine-year career, K9 Jeez has demonstrated
exceptional skill, loyalty, and bravery 1in the

line of duty. His contributions to public
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safety, including assisting in searches,
apprehensions, and community outreach have
made a lasting impact on Bethel Park and its
residents.

K9 Jeez was revered by his fellow
officers for his unrelenting drive to do his
job, feared by criminals who encountered, and
loved by so many for his playful and friendly
demeanor. The partnership and mutual trust he
developed with Officer Jacobs is a bond that
will last a lifetime.

On behalf of the Bethel Park Police
Department and the Bethel Park community, we
extend our heartfelt gratitude for vyour
steadfast devotion, and wish K9 Jeez a
well-deserved and happy retirement.

Presented this day, December 8, 2025,
with deep appreciation and respect for a
distinguished career.

(Applause.)

CHIEF ARNOLD: We're going to try and

put the medal on him.
(Brief pause to take pictures.)
CHIEF ARNOLD: Drew just has a couple

things he'd like to say really qgquick.
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OFFICER JACOBS: Thank you, Chief.

Members of Council, Mayor Allen,
Chief Arnold, fellow officers, friends, and
neighbors, I want to not just celebrate Jeez's
retirement, but his legacy as well, the legacy
of K9 Jeez, my faithful K9 partner, the
service and the commitment that we've given to
the department and the community throughout
our time.

Obviously, Jeez has assisted the
department and the community with narcotics
detention, search, patrols at community
events. Jeez has answered every call with
discipline, heart, and honor. Beyond every
deployment, every suspect located, every
community member protected stood Jeez, alert,
determined, and unwavering.

That dog, he's been through the
gauntlet: Running through a pane glass door
downstairs; he's been hit by a car; and he
survived a violent attack with gunfire. What
matters is Jeez never hesitated. He trusted
me and I trusted him.

Again, I'd like to thank Council, the

Bethel Park command staff, Chief Arnold,
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Lieutenant McGrail.

Lieutenant McGrail was very helpful
with us. He maintained the car and always
would make sure we would get to training. So
he always helped us be up to par and helpful
getting us everything we needed.

Any time the car needed detailed,
when he was nice and bloody after going
through the door or being sprayed by a skunk,
which was terrible, he got that car right down
to the detail shop and got us right back in
service. So that was very much appreciated.

I'd really like to thank Andy Amrhein
of the Community Foundation. He was vital in
helping us raising thousands of dollars for
the K9 fund. He also helped us set up a
scholarship.

I'd 1like to thank everyone in the
community, all the Council people, and anyone
whoever supported the K9 program. That meant
we had proper training, proper equipment,
veterinary care, and the respect that Jeez
needed to do his jJob was excellent.

Thank you to the citizens. Thank vyou

for entrusting us with your safety and
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welcoming Jeez into our community. In many
ways Jeez 1s as much my dog as he was the
community dog.

As Jeez retires from active duty, I'm
really not sure what the next chapter holds.
He's still wvery active. As you can see, he's
a bit of a handful all the time.

A former K9 handler once told me,
"When your dog retires, 1it's your turn to take
care of him instead of him taking care of
you."

So, we're hoping he has many more
years of being at home embracing retirement.
It's going to cause some headaches for me and
my wife, but I wouldn't have it any other way.

I will forever cherish the bond which
was formed between the two of us. He's by far
the best partner I've ever had. I hope the
foundation that we've put in place will
benefit the next K9 handler, if there 1s one.

I'd 1like to particularly thank my

wife, who embraced them just dropping this dog

off one day. It was -- we got a phone call
one day, and he showed up the next day. I
didn't know any commands or anything. So it
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was guite the -- gquite the endeavor. She's --
she's put up with a lot. The dog has
destroyed most of our house, which we have
repaired.

I'd also like to thank our former
Chief, Tim O'Connor, may he rest in peace, for
entrusting me with the dog.

Also, now Chief of Police Ron
Dziezgowski from Jefferson Hills, he kind of
pushed me to put in for the K9 position when I
wasn't really looking into that. So, the push
by those two kind of opened up the most
satisfying chapter, I think, of my career in
the five years -- five and a half years with
Jeez.

Thank you again to the members of
Council for your time and honoring K9 Jeez.

(Applause.)

CHIEF ARNOLD: We'll be sad to see
him go. It's not going to be the same around
the station and everything without him. But

we're hoping that he has a long and enjoyable
retirement.
So, moving on. We have some other

announcements to make.
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Last week, AAA recognized local
police departments for their dedication to
traffic safety. I'm proud to announce that
the Bethel Park Police Department once again
got the Platinum Award, which is their highest
award.

It represents the hard work and
dedication that our officers and training
division -- or, traffic division put forth to
ensure our streets are safe and our roadways
are safe for our motorists.

We're wrapping up another successful
Toy Drive. I would like to thank all the
residents and groups who so generously donated
toys to our Toy Drive, or money. Especially
the Community Foundation, the Bethel Park/
Upper St. Clair Rotary and the Blackhawk
Family Relief Fund.

This will undoubtedly put smiles on
so many kids' faces this Christmas. And we
couldn't be happier to partake in that.

Lastly, on behalf of the Police
Department, we would like to wish everyone a
safe and happy holidays.

And that's all I have for tonight.
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PRESIDENT OAKES: Thank you, Chief.
(Applause.)

PRESIDENT OAKES: Any comments at
all?

(No response.)

PRESIDENT OAKES: Is there anyone
here from the Fire Department?

(No response.)

PRESIDENT OAKES: Okavy. Hearing
none, I'd like to turn now to the Manager's
Report; and Ms. Denne.

MS. DENNE: Yes, Jjust real gquickly.
I wanted to give kudos for our Recreation
Department, who had a wonderful event with our
new holiday tree lighting. If you didn't have
a chance to be there, it was amazing. There
was everything from making reindeer treats to
Santa to holiday market (phonetic), singing.
They really outdid themselves.

But the most important thing that we
do have to mention is the gingerbread house
contest. There were many entries. There's
one from AllPro, even though it didn't guite
make muster for reasons with their sidewalks

and ramps. But we're not going to get 1into
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that.

PRESIDENT OAKES: Thanks, Ms. Denne.

MS. DENNE: Uh-huh.

But the winner was --

PRESIDENT OAKES: Is that the end of
the report?

MS. DENNE: Yeah. Anyways, 1s that
your microphone doesn't work anymore?

Our winner this year was the Public
Works Department. If you did not get a chance
to see the work that they have done, they did
a scaled replica of the Public Works facility.
It was a Taj Mahal of gingerbread houses. It
was gulite impressive.

I'm a little bit scared for next year
what this 1s going to entail. But it was
great. And I think that there was a lot of
fun had within all of our employees and with
Council promoting that event.

They still have many events that are
coming yet this season, including my favorite,
Reindeer Games, and also a Noon Year's event.
So, please look at our Recreation page to see
the events that are coming up for the rest of

the month.
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The one thing, mentioning our Public
Works, that I do have to request. This time
of year, we do get the snow and the bad
weather starts coming in. We take for granted
that, you know, our roads just kind of
mysteriously end up clean.

Please, if you can, keep your cars
off of the roads when there are winter events.
That makes it much safer for our plow trucks
to get through and helps them to be more
expedient. Doing that is also keeping safer
for all of our first responders, our Public
Works, our Police, our Fire, our EMS. You
know, think of them.

We're all cozy at home in our cuddle
duds, but they're out doing the hard work.
And, vyou know, that little bit of activity and
kindness really makes their 1ife a lot easier.

So, Merry Christmas to everybody.
Thank you for another great year here at

Bethel Park.

PRESIDENT OAKES: Is that all?

MS. DENNE: That's really all, yeah.

PRESIDENT OAKES: Thank you for
detailed report, Ms. Denne.
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MS. DENNE: Yeah.

PRESIDENT OAKES: I'd 1like to turn
now to the Mayor's Report; and Mayor Allen.

MAYOR ALLEN: Thank you very much.

Just to piggyback on the tree
lighting. Normally, in the past, we've gotten
between maybe 2- to 300 people. This year, it
was 3:00 in the afternoon to 7:00, and we had
well over 500 people there. It was amazing.

And for as good as the Public Works
board was, which was great, they also built a
table to put the Community Center on it, which
was identical. So if you went outside and

came 1inside, you were still with the Community

Center.

I want to recognize, there's two
girls -- or, two young ladies from the high
school. And I know I'll screw the names up,

at least the one, Kayla Weiss and Salome
Ferreyra. They're with the DECA program. And
they worked hand-in-hand with the Municipality
to promote the tree lighting. So, a very
special thanks to them. They'll be taking
that project to states.

And also on the Christmas -- we have
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our Christmas decorating contest, which will

go through December 22. We already have a few
nominations 1in. And if you'd like to nominate
a house -- I think we have the judges. But 1if

yvou'd like to nominate a house, call Janet at
831-6800, Extension 211, so...

And finally, our last award for the
vear 1is for the Year of Community Involvement.
We brought a group here today to recognize. I
sent Pam Tiano a message saying, "Just give me
something that I could say what they actually
do." Well, she did, and I couldn't put it all
on one sheet of paper. So I'll read a few of
them, and then I'm conclude by saying "plus
others."

They volunteer at the Bethel Park Art
and Music Festival, Bethel Bounty, Ma and Pops
Thanksgiving, all three Rotary Club
fundraisers, South Park Shops holiday events,
all Community Center events, and service
projects, St. Clair Hospital Pink Out, Cards
For Veterans, and Stockings for Deployed
Military, plus numerous other things.

So, at this time, if the group can

come up, and Pam.
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(Applause.)

MAYOR ALLEN: As long as you can fit.

So, this is a project that -- or an
award that we started at the beginning of the
vear for community involvement. And we've had
quite a few. I'm going to say we saved the
best to the last.

And it's for the 2025 Year of
Community Involvement. In recognition of your
contributions making a difference in Bethel
Park, awarded for exemplary service and
commitment to excellence to the Bethel Park
Interact Club, December 8, 2025.

(Applause.)

MAYOR ALLEN: You're never lost for
words.

MS. TIANO: No, never am.

Good evening, everybody. First of

all, I want to say thank you to Mayor Allen
for honoring us with this award. We couldn't
be what we are without the community that we
have here.

But I actually want to introduce our
current club president, Parker Walton. And

he's going to say a few words about Interact.
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MR. WALTON:

Parker Walton. I'm a

High School. And I ha

how grateful I am for

you.
These people,
phenomenal things. An

week in and week out.

football references.

(phonetic) has me real

never sit on the sidel

in the game. Whenever

needs done, they get 1

they make me so proud

we really appreciate 1

31

Hello, everyone. I am

senior at Bethel Park

ve no words to express

this award. So, thank

they have done
d I have watched them
the

And please excuse

Our win over the Rappers

ly excited. But they

ines. They always get
they see stuff that

n there. They just --

day in and day out. So,

t.

(Applause.)

MAYOR ALLEN:
that you do. I mean,
everywhere, and which
they do get out there
community.

So,
deserved.

MS. TIANO:

MAYOR ALLEN:

thank you very much,

Thank you

Well, we appreciate all

we see your group
is because of Pam. But
and they do work in the

and well

sSso much.

And that's my report.
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PRESIDENT OAKES: Thank you, Mayor.
Any comments at all?
(No response.)

PRESIDENT OAKES: All right. Hearing

none -- I'll give i1t a couple seconds.
(Brief pause to take pictures.)

MAYOR ALLEN: Now that's the end of
my report.

PRESIDENT OAKES: Thank you, Mayor.

(Applause.)

PRESIDENT OAKES: Thank you, guys.

Thank you, Pam.

Okay. Now we turn to Residents'
Comments for non-agenda items.

Is there anyone that would like to
speak on non-agenda items at all?

(No response.)

PRESIDENT OAKES: All right. Seeing
none, do we have any Resident Comments for
Consent Agenda items at all?

(No response.)

PRESIDENT OAKES: Okay. Hearing
none, I'd like to move to Mr. Janosik; and the
Consent Agenda.

MR. JANOSIK: Thank you, Mr. Oakes.
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Several items for the Consent Agenda tonight.

I move to approve the following
items, under items A through I, under the
Consent Agenda of December 8, 2025:

The Approval of Minutes, Regular
Council Meeting Minutes;

The Approval of Minutes, the Public
Budget Hearing;

2025 Storm Sewer Repair Contract, Pay
Application No. 5;

The Bethel Trails Residential
Development Bond Reduction Request No. 6;

Bethel Trails Residential Development
Bond Reduction Request No. 7;

The Miner's Park Bathroom Project,
Pay Applications No. 2;

The Route 88 and Milford Signal
Replacement Project, Change Order No. 1.

I will make a quick comment about

this, because we actually saved $8,500 on

this. And very rarely do we have money coming
back. And it's also in my Ward, so...
The next item: The 2025 Road

Program, Change Order and Pay Applications;

And the 2025 Sanitary Sewer Projects.
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MR. ESPINAR: Second.
PRESIDENT OAKES: Okay. I have a
motion from Mr. Janosik and a second from

Mr. Espinar that we approve the following
items, A through I, under the Consent Agenda
of December 8, 2025:

Approval of Minutes, Regular Council
Meeting Minutes;

Approval of Minutes for the Public
Budget Hearing;

2025 Storm Sewer Repair Contract, Pay
Application No. 5;

Bethel Trails Residential Development
Bond Reduction Request No. 6;

And Bethel Trails Residential
Development Bond No. 7;

The Miner's Park Bathroom Project,
Pay Applications No. 2;

Route 88 and Milford Signal
Replacement Project, Change Order No. 1;

The 2025 Road Program, Change Order
and Pay Applications;

And last but not least, the 2025
Sanitary Sewer Projects.

Ms. Denne, would you please call the
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roll.
MS. DENNE: Ms. Kamenicky?
MS. KAMENICKY: Yes
MS. DENNE: Mr. Oakes?
PRESIDENT OAKES: Yes
MS. DENNE: Mr. Cenci?
MR. CENCTI: Yes.
MS. DENNE: Mr. Janosik?
MR. JANOSIK: Yes.
MS. DENNE: Mr. Jenkins?
MR. JENKINS: Yes.
MS. DENNE: Mr. Espinar?
MR. ESPINAR: Yes
MS. DENNE: Ms Garis?
MS. GARIS: Yes
MS. DENNE: Ms Flinn?
MS. FLINN: Yes
PRESIDENT OAKES: Motion carries 8
to O
Mr. Janosik?
MR. JANOSIK: No more items under

Consent Agenda.

Bills

PRESIDENT OAKES: We now turn to
and Payrolls; and Mr. Janosik again.
MR. JANOSIK: One item under Bills

35
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and Payrolls.
I move to approve Bill List 20251208

in the amount of $3,414,659.96.

MS. GARIS: Second.
PRESIDENT OAKES: I have a motion
from Mr. Janosik and a second from

Ms. Garis --

Is that right?

MS. GARIS: Yes.
PRESIDENT OAKES: Okay.
-- a second from Ms. Garis to approve

Bill List 20251208 in the amount of
$3,414,649.96.

Any dgquestions or comments on this
item?

(No response.)

PRESIDENT OAKES: Real guick. We
have an elevated Bill List for two reasons.
We have our Waste Management payment in here,
and also our ALCOSAN sewer treatment payment
included in this as well.

Any other guestions or comments?

(No response.)
PRESIDENT OAKES: Ms. Denne, would

you please call the roll.
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MS.
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PRESIDENT OAKES:

MS.

MR.

MS.

MR .

MS.

MR .

MS.

MR .

MS.

MS.

MS.

MS.

PRESIDENT OAKES:

Mr .

MR.

DENNE

KAMEN

DENNE

DENNE

CENCI

DENNE

JANOS

DENNE

JENKTI

DENNE

ESPIN

DENNE

GARIS:

DENNE :

FLINN:

Janos

JANOS

President Oakes.

PRESIDENT OAKES:

: Ms .

ICKY:

: Mr.

: Mr.

: Yes.

: Mr.

Kamenicky?

Cenci?

Janosik?

IK: Yes.

: Mr.

Jenkins?

NS: Yes.

: Mr.

Espinar?

AR : Yes.

: Ms .

ik?

Motion carries 8

IK: That's all I have,

Thank you very much.

Now I'd like to

Comments for

Do we have

Thank you.

turn to Resident

General Policy and Finance.

anyone that would like to

37
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speak on General Policy and Finance?
(No response.)
PRESIDENT OAKES: Hearing none, I'd

like to turn now to General Policy and

Finance; and Ms. Kamenicky.
MS. KAMENICKY: Thank you, President
Oakes. I have two i1tems tonight.

The first i1is item A, and I motion to
postpone the Tax Collection and Sewer Utility
Billing Services Contract Awards.

MR. JANOSIK: Second.

CHAIRMAN OAKES: I have a motion to
-- a motion from Ms. Kamenicky, a second from
Mr. Janosik to postpone Tax Collection and
Sewer Utility Billing Service Contract Awards.

Any questions or comments on this

item?
(No response.)

PRESIDENT OAKES: Hearing none,
Ms. Denne, would you call the roll.

MS. DENNE: Ms. Kamenicky?

MS. KAMENICKY: Yes.

MS. DENNE: Mr. Oakes?

PRESIDENT OAKES: Yes.

MS. DENNE: Mr. Cenci?
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MR. CENCTI: Yes.

MS. DENNE: Mr. Janosik?
MR. JANOSIK: Yes.

MS. DENNE: Mr. Jenkins?
MR. JENKINS: Yes.

MS. DENNE: Mr. Espinar?
MR. ESPINAR: Yes

MS. DENNE: Ms Garis?
MS. GARIS: Yes

MS. DENNE: Ms Flinn?
MS. FLINN: Yes
PRESIDENT OAKES: Motion 1is

postponed.

Ms .

MS.

Kamenicky?

KAMENICKY:

The second item 1is

Resolution R12-8-25A, Local Share Account

Grant through Department of Community and

Economic Development.

I move to adopt Resolution R12-8-25A

to approve the application for Local Share

Account Funds through the Department of

Community and Economic Development in the

amount of $52,195 for a Park Lighting Control

System.

MR. JANOSIK: Second.
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PRESIDENT OAKES: I have a motion
from Ms. Kamenicky, a second from Mr. Janosik
to adopt Resolution R12-8-25A to approve the
application for the Local Share Account Funds
through the Department of Community and
Economic Development in the amount of $52,195
for a Park Lighting Control System.

Any guestions or comments on this
item?

(No response.)
PRESIDENT OAKES: Ms. Denne, would

you please call the roll.

MS. DENNE: Ms. Kamenicky?
MS. KAMENICKY: Yes.

MS. DENNE: Mr. Oakes?
PRESIDENT OAKES: Yes.
MS. DENNE: Mr. Cenci?
MR. CENCTI: Yes.

MS. DENNE: Mr. Janosik?
MR. JANOSIK: Yes.

MS. DENNE: Mr. Jenkins?
MR. JENKINS: Yes.

MS. DENNE: Mr. Espinar?
MR. ESPINAR: Yes.

MS. DENNE: Ms. Garis?
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MS. GARIS: Yes.

MS. DENNE: Ms. Flinn?

MS. FLINN: Yes.

PRESIDENT OAKES: Motion carries 8
to O

Ms. Kamenicky?

MS. KAMENICKY: I have no other
items, President Oakes. Thank you.

PRESIDENT OAKES: Thank you.

I'd l1like to now turn to Resident

Comments for Health, Safety and Welfare.
(No response.)

PRESIDENT OAKES: Hearing none, I'd
like to turn now to Health, Safety and
Welfare; and Mr. Cenci.

MR. CENCTI: Mr. Oakes, I have no
items this month.

PRESIDENT OAKES: Thank you very
much, Mr. Cenci.

Now I'd like to turn to Resident
Comments for Planning and Zoning.

(No response.)

PRESIDENT OAKES: Hearing none, I'd

like to now turn to Mr. Jenkins; and Planning

and Zoning.

41
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MR. JENKINS: Mr. Oakes, we have
nothing under Planning and Zoning this
evening.

PRESIDENT OAKES: Thank you very
much, Mr. Jenkins.

Now I'd like to turn to Resident
Comments for Public Works and Maintenance.

(No response.)

PRESIDENT OAKES: Hearing none, I'd
like now to turn to Ms. Flinn; and Public
Works and Maintenance.

MS. FLINN: Thank you, President
Oakes. I have two items tonight under Public
Works and Maintenance.

The first one is the Department of
Transportation, Winter Maintenance Service
Agreement.

I move to approve the Winter
Maintenance Service Agreement with the
Commonwealth of Pennsylvania, acting through

the Department of Transportation.

42

MR. JENKINS: Second.
PRESIDENT OAKES: I have a motion
from Ms. Flinn, a second from Mr. Janosik that

we approve the Winter Maintenance Service
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Agreement with the Commonwealth of
Pennsylvania, acting through the Department of
Transportation.

Any guestions or comments on this

item?
MS. FLINN: President Oakes?
PRESIDENT OAKES: Ms. Flinn.
MS. FLINN: This is Jjust an agreement

that the Municipality and PennDOT are in for
the snow plowing and salt of the -- of the
roads for a little reimbursement for us taking

care of the maintenance.

PRESIDENT OAKES: Thank you very
much.

Any other guestions or comments?

(No response.)

PRESIDENT OAKES: Hearing none;
Ms. Denne, would you please call the roll.

MS. DENNE: Ms. Kamenicky?

MS. KAMENICKY: Yes.

MS. DENNE: Mr. Oakes?

PRESIDENT OAKES: Yes.

MS. DENNE: Mr. Cenci?

MR. CENCTI: Yes.

MS. DENNE: Mr. Janosik?
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MR. JANOSIK: Yes.

MS. DENNE: Mr. Jenkins?
MR. JENKINS: Yes.

MS. DENNE: Mr. Espinar?
MR. ESPINAR: Yes

MS. DENNE: Ms. Garis?
MS. GARIS: Yes

MS. DENNE: Ms. Flinn?
MS. FLINN: Yes

PRESIDENT OAKES: Motion carries 8
to O

Ms. Flinn?

MS. FLINN: My second item, Walker

Supply Incorporated Purchase.

I move to approve the purchase of

field fertilizer, seed, MVP mix in the amount

of $13,593.20 from Walker Supply Incorporated

44

with moneys coming from the General Fund, line
item 01451552.

MR. ESPINAR: Second.

PRESIDENT OAKES: I have a motion
from Ms. Flinn, a second from Mr. Espinar -- a
second from Mr. Espinar -- sorry —-- for the
approval of the purchase of field fertilizer,
seed, and MVP mix in the mount of $13,593.20
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from Walker Supply Incorporated with moneys

coming from the General Fund, line item

01451552.
Any guestions or comments on this
item?
MS. FLINN: President Oakes?
PRESIDENT OAKES: Ms. Flinn.
MS. FLINN: We purchased this ahead

of time to get a little bit of a discount for
the following season.
PRESIDENT OAKES: Perfect.
Any other guestions or comments?
(No response.)
PRESIDENT OAKES: Ms. Denne, would

you please call the roll.

MS. DENNE: Ms. Kamenicky?
MS. KAMENICKY: Yes.

MS. DENNE: Mr. Oakes?
PRESIDENT OAKES: Yes.

MS. DENNE: Mr. Cenci?

MR. CENCTI: Yes.

MS. DENNE: Mr. Janosik?
MR. JANOSIK: Yes.

MS. DENNE: Mr. Jenkins?
MR. JENKINS: Yes.
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MS. DENNE: Mr. Espinar?
MR. ESPINAR: Yes.
MS. DENNE: Ms. Garis?
MS. GARIS: Yes.
MS. DENNE: Ms. Flinn?
MS. FLINN: Yes.
PRESIDENT OAKES: Motion carries 8
to O
Ms. Flinn?
MS. FLINN: President Oakes, I'd like

to say a few words.

PRESIDENT OAKES: Absolutely.

MS. FLINN: So, you caught me off
guard earlier with a 1little plaque. So, thank
you so much. It's been --

PRESIDENT OAKES: And you have no

three-minute requirement.

MS. FLINN: I'"ll try not to be too
long-winded.

So, tonight is my last official
Council meeting. And it has been a privilege
and honor to serve Bethel Park as your Ward 9

Councilmember for four years.

Thank you Ward 9 residents and all of

Bethel Park residents for trusting me to
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represent you and advocate for you and your
families. I did my best to ask the hard
questions, challenge o0ld ways of thinking, and
give new perspectives and ideas. I may not
have gotten everything right, but I've always
had the best interest of our community in
mind.

Thank you to my family for vyour
support, especially my boys, Vinny and Dom.
You have joined me in so many meetings and
events. I hope I've shown you what it means
to serve your community with compassion,
curiosity and courage. You are the reason why
I continue to speak up and get involved and
fight for Bethel Park.

I knew I would get emotional, you
guys.

My fellow Councilmembers, Mayor
Allen, 1t's been a pleasure collaborating with
you. I value your commitment to Bethel Park,
and I am grateful for the friendships I've
made along the way. The challenges we faced
together have made me a better Councilperson.

Susie Dolinar and the Public Works

Department, thank you for having me as your
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Committee Chair. You are the backbone of this
town, and you keep us safe every day. Bethel
Park is lucky to have such a hardworking and
dedicated Public Works team.

Recreation Board and Library Board,
thank you for having me as one of your
liaisons. The programming that both boards
and departments provide enrich the lives of
our citizens and make this community more
accessible for all. I'm proud to have served
alongside of you.

All of the Bethel Park directors and
staff, thank you. Your hard work keeps Bethel
Park running. And TIT've learned so much from
your knowledge and experience.

Only five years ago, the former
Ward 9 Councilwoman sat right here and
encouraged women to run because she was the
only woman on this Council for 20 years. I
knew Bethel Park needed a woman's voice on
Council, so I ran, hoping my perspective would
add wvalue.

And next month, for the first time in
Bethel Park's history, we will have a woman

majority Council.
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(Applause.)

MS. FLINN: During the first half of
my term I was the only woman in the room. And
now women elected -- women in elected

municipal leadership here will be so common
that it's no longer news. Together, we're
building a Council that better reflects the
people of Bethel Park and redefines what's
possible.

So, I am beyond excited for what
comes next, and I hope you all will be a part
of it. Your voice, your perspective and your
experience matter. So make the public comment
at the meeting, Jjoin the board and commission,
or even run for office. There's a place for
you in Bethel Park leadership.

Thank you for having me as your

Councilwoman. I leave tonight inspired and
humbled by my time here. It's truly been an
honor to serve. Thank you.

(Applause.)

PRESIDENT OAKES: Thank you very
much, Ms. Flinn. We will -- I'm sure we will
-- we will all miss you very much. Appreciate

all the dedication and time you put into this.
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MS. FLINN:

PRESIDENT OAKES:

other guestions or commen
the order?

(No

PRESIDENT OAKES:

just wish everyone happy

New Year. Thank you for

And motion to

50

Thank you.

Were there any

ts for the good of

response.)

Okay. I'd 1like to

holidays and a good

everything.

adjourn.

MR. ESPINAR: Second.

PRESIDENT OAKES: All in favor?
MS. KAMENICKY: Aye.

PRESIDENT OAKES: Aye.

MR. CENCTI: Aye.

MR. JANOSIK: Aye.

MS. JENKINS: Aye.

MR. ESPINAR: Aye.

MS. GARIS: Aye.

MS. FLINN: Aye.

PRESIDENT OAKES:
everyone. Thank you.
(Whereupon, the

at 8:20 p.m.)

Good night,

meeting was adjourned
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I hereby certify that the transcript

of the proceedings and evidence contained
herein are a true and accurate transcription
of my stenographic notes taken by me at the
Bethel Park Council Regular Meeting of the

within cause, taken on December 8, 2025, and

that the transcription was reduced to printing

under my direction, and that this is a true and

correct transcript of the same.
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DATE ~ Certified Court Reporter
l / 6 / 2 6 Commonwealth of Pennsylvania - Notary Seal

Kim Simms Strnisa, Notary Public
Washington County
My commission expires April 21, 2029
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